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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at Company #1 Firehouse on Tuesday November 14, 2017.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, David Cappello, Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Elaine Primeau (sat for meeting) and Linda Preysner (did not sit).  Peter Mahoney and Alternate Jeffrey Fleischman were not present.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the minutes of the October 17, 2017, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval.
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4845 - 3/9 Waterville Realty, LLC, owner, LCR Interiors, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b (1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 3 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500003, in a CPA Zone
Mr. Peck explained that Staff has determined that the proposed detached sign meets the requirements of the Zoning Regulations.  He indicated that should this application be approved that a condition be attached such that the sign be located on private property and outside of the State Right-of-Way. 
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4845 was closed. 
App. #4846 - Mars 44 Acquisition LLC, owner, Raymour & Flanigan Properties, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.D. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit an in increase in building coverage for existing building, 15 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500015, in a CPA Zone

Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4847 -  Mars 44 Acquisition LLC, owner, Raymour & Flanigan Properties, LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for retail use, 15 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500015 
in a CPA Zone  

Present were Michael Marinis, PE, Barrett Bonacci & Van Weele, PC, and Scott Milnamow, Senior VP Real Estate, Raymour & Flanigan.
Scott Milnamow explained that Raymour & Flanigan have 11 stores in CT and 120 stores throughout New England.   He noted that the proposal is to expand the existing 20,500 SF building to 35,668 SF in accordance with the guidelines of the recently adopted Zoning Regulation (Increased Building Coverage).  
Michael Marinis explained that the proposal is to increase the existing one-story, 20,508 SF retail building by 15,160 SF to house a Raymour & Flanigan furniture showroom.  The subject site contains 2.74 acres with neighboring commercial properties to the east and south; Alsop Meadows sits to the west, located in the floodplain.  He explained that the proposed development would not encroach into the floodplain.  Existing parking on the site is located to the south with loading to the southeast and access to the south.  He noted that no access is proposed or exists off of Route 44.  Parking area and access improvements are proposed immediately south of the proposed building addition/expansion.  Improvements include increased landscaping, increased handicap access, drainage improvements, and installation of porous pavement.  Sugar maples, white spruce, and birch trees are proposed along the northwest and west sides of the site.  Decorative foundation plantings are also proposed in the front and to the rear.   The existing five (5) parking lot fixtures would be upgraded to LED lights; the remaining 16 fixtures would be building mounted.   The western part of the parking area drains directly into Alsop Meadows; the proposal is to detain all runoff from the improved area, to a 100-year storm, into a new drainage system located on the site.  No changes are proposed to the existing water supply system (from the rear of the building) or the existing sewage disposal system, located at the front of the site.  No additional restrooms are proposed.  Approval has been received from the Farmington Valley Health District.  Comments have been received from the Fire Marshal. He noted that although flow test results are not yet available the project’s mechanical engineer has evaluated the size of the water system on site and determined that it is adequate for fire suppression. He confirmed that a knox box would be provided, at the request of the Fire Marshal.  
Mr. Marinis explained that the request for increased coverage is a Stage 2 application under Section VII.D. of the Regulations; the request is to increase coverage to just under 30%.  The proposal includes nine (9) of the 13 menu items.  Porous pavement (storm water) is proposed for a portion of parking lot modification area; storm water detention to the rear; landscape screening; a reduction in the number of parking stalls; low flow toilets and sinks; native plant materials; low water use irrigation.  The current public access for Alsop Meadows will be maintained.  The building is proposed to be energy star rated; all existing building lights (both inside and out) will be upgraded to LED and all HVAC systems will be upgraded.  The proposed building addition would be insulated, as well as the existing portions.  Mr. Marinis concluded by stating that there are over 30 other Raymour & Flanigan locations that meet the criteria for energy star rating.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s questions, Mr. Marinis confirmed/clarified that the most current proposed landscaping is depicted by the plans submitted tonight and not the original renderings.  He added that significant trees (sugar maples, birch and white spruce) are proposed along the side and foundation of the building.  He noted that the applicant would be happy to work with the Town to plant some of the proposed maple trees on Town property.  Mr. Marinis explained that it is not the intention of the proposed building addition design to ever use the building for multiple tenants noting that he doesn’t know if the location of the column spacing would allow for that.  He further explained that parking on the site is very limited such that multiple tenants would probably be an issue.  He confirmed that the applicant doesn’t foresee multiple tenants as a likely scenario.  
Mr. Milnamow explained that Raymour & Flanigan is a third generation owned company that has been around for 60 years and in the Hartford area for 20 years.  He noted that no buildings in CT have been sold or vacated.  He noted that the subject site/building is proposed for a specific use adding that while it would be difficult to lease to someone else, there is no intention to lease the building.  Mr. Milnamow explained that the owner would be a single purpose entity with related parties.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s concerns relating to a future “big box store”, Mr. Milnamow explained that any type of big box store would be unlikely to choose this site given that there are less than 100 parking spaces.  Mr. Armstrong noted his understanding but added that he wouldn’t want the building to remain vacant.  Mr. Milnamow agreed noting that he’s trying to solve that.
Ms. Keith commented that the site could be a good site for small offices in the future, as the available parking would work. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Milnamow confirmed that the white trim on the building shown in the photos is not as bright in real life.

In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Milnamow confirmed that aside from a small backroom, the entire building is furniture showroom space.  He noted that 97% of sales are delivered.   He pointed out that the proposed 35,000 square feet on this site is small compared to other showrooms in CT.  Deliveries (using 26-foot delivery trucks) would occur three (3) to four (4) times a week, at the most, and take place during daytime hours, not a night.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the Town Engineering Department is reviewing the drainage information and the lighting is being reviewed by the Building Official.
The applicant has been working with Town Staff to conform to the Regulations.  
Mr. Armstrong asked that the Fire Marshal be consulted regarding exit doors on the proposed addition.  He asked for consideration for both an outdoor space (lunch) as well as an electrical charging station for employees. 
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Milnamow indicated that the sign proposes channel LED illuminated letters.
Mr. Marinis addressed freestanding detached signage explaining that two (2) signs are proposed; one on Route 44 and one on Waterville Road near the main entrance.  
Mr. Peck clarified that the aforementioned detached signs are not part of the subject application but could be addressed at the next meeting.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Marinis confirmed that the driveway located off of Waterville Road is not part of the subject site.  Mr. Ladouceur commented that he would like to see some improvements to and a clear delineation of the entrance to Alsop Meadows, as it exists right next to the entrance for the subject site and could help customers that are not familiar with the area. 
Mr. Marinis noted his understanding adding that the paved portion of the road extends beyond the main entrance for the building, noting that the gravel portion begins further down adding that a gate also exists.  He explained that he doesn’t see a problem making some improvements to the existing gravel area.  He asked if added parking and signage are also requested. 

Mr. Ladouceur commented that the gravel road is old and only a single lane.  He asked for consideration on improvements since there would be equipment on site anyway.

Mr. Milnamow noted his understanding explaining that he would have to work with the Town since the gravel drive is located on Town property.
Ms. Keith commented that she would like to see a sign for Alsop Meadows identifying parking such that people don’t drive in too far and then have to turn around.
Mr. Marinis noted his understanding and asked if a third directional sign would be a problem, so it’s clear where to turn in.  
Mr. Peck indicated that he would work with the applicant on signage for the next meeting. 

Mr. Ladouceur requested the applicant work with the Town to prepare a design for improvements (widening with a turnaround area) of the gravel portion of the road.  He noted that this could serve as a natural extension if/when the Town expands improvements to the road for use of the fields.

Mr. Marinis noted his understanding. 
Marianne Smith, 13 Stevens Street, commented that Alsop Meadows should look like Fisher Meadows with a half turn and a sign so that it looks like you’re entering a park and not a furniture store.
Mr. Peck asked the applicant to discuss their community events.

Mr. Milnamow explained that Raymour & Flanigan encourages community outreach events.  He indicated that the associates of each showroom determine the frequency of events (i.e., once a month, quarterly) and also choose the charity/function (i.e., schools, blood drive, boys and girls clubs, veterans).   He confirmed that all events are held inside the building such that outdoor music is not an issue.
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Milnamow explained that solar is being considered for feasibility on the west side of the property.  He confirmed that he doesn’t want roof mounted solar.
Mr. Peck indicated that the Building Official has confirmed that a second story on the existing building would not be appropriate as it could not be supported.  
There were no further comments for Apps. #4846-47.
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4846 to the next meeting, scheduled for December 19.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Cappello, received unanimous approval.   
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to table App. #4847 to the next meeting. The motion, seconded by 
Mr. Cappello received unanimous approval.  
App. #4848 - Eyong and Shi Jung Kim, Edward Ferrigno, Whispering Woods Land Subdividers, LLC, and Gregory and Elizabeth Ferry, owners; Mannarino Builders, Inc., applicant, request for (AHOZ) Attainable Housing Overlay Zone Change to permit 28-unit development, 73, 75, and 77 Sylvan Street and 17 Berta Lane, Parcels 4260073, 4260075, 4260077, and 1270017, located in R30 and R40 Zones

Present were Attorney Robin Pearson, Alter & Pearson, representing the applicant; Robert Mannarino, Mannarino Builders, applicant; Mark Vertucci, PE/Professional Traffic Operations Engineer, Fuss & O’Neill; and Dana Steele, PE/Civil Engineer, J.R. Russo & Associates. 
Ms. Pearson reviewed/read her letter addressed to the Commission (dated November 14, 2017, hand delivered, RE: Introduction:  AHOZ-SF Application for 28 Units, Sylvan Street, Avon, Connecticut) and explained that the application is for an Attainable Housing Overlay Zone, also known as an AHOZ zone, to develop 28 single-family units at the southerly end of Sylvan Street.  The application was filed on October 15, 2017.  In accordance with the AHOZ regulation, Section IX G., tonight’s presentation will primarily focus on reasons why the proposed overlay zone is appropriate for the subject site, which consists of 73, 75, and 77 Sylvan Street and rear portion of 17 Berta Lane.   
Ms. Pearson provided an “Overview of the Nature of the AHOZ Regulation and the Pending Zone Change Request” noting that the Commission recognized the need for a regulation to incentivize the pursuit of residential developments in Avon allowing higher density and flexibility in connection with underlying zoning standards.  This greater density is in exchange for a commitment that 20% of the units, to be part of an AHOZ proposal, would be price restricted by deed for a period of at least 30 years, in order to provide new diverse housing opportunities in Avon.  The adoption of the AHOZ Regulation is in line with State Statue requirements and provides development opportunities without the burden-shifting legal process of CGS 8-30g (Affordable Housing Appeals Act, the “Act”) which deprives the Commission of much of its discretion.  No member of the public spoke in opposition to adoption of the AHOZ regulation.  The residents of Sylvan Street, as well as other residents, are opposed to the higher density needed to support the price restrictions.  Ms. Pearson noted that change is often jarring to residents, especially when greater density is proposed.  Connecticut adopted the “Act” in 1987 due to the difficulty in approving higher density development due to community opposition.   The Commission adopted the AHOZ Regulation, in part, to remove a reason for applicants to have to resort to making application under Section 8-30g, which is a progressive and proactive measure by Avon.   Currently, less than 4% of Avon’s housing stock is deed restricted or otherwise assisted to be available to families earning 80% or less of the area median income.  She indicated that an approval of an AHOZ proposal would show that it’s possible to develop and increase housing options to help Avon even when such proposals are not warmly received by area residents.  Ms. Pearson pointed out, based on the preliminary information received, that this application is not being warmly received by area residents.  The Commission must review the application to decide whether the subject site is appropriate for an AHOZ development by analyzing the pros and cons, as well as the concerns (i.e., change in density as compared to underlying zoning, housing types, more cars etc.) raised by area residents.  Mr. Pearson asked that the Commission carefully consider whether the concerns of the residents are so truly important that they override the goal of the Regulation to build attractive, well designed, attainable housing and also show that such a development could happen in Avon in the face of opposition from a neighborhood.   The application submitted is believed to meet all the criteria/requirements of the AHOZ Regulation that would result in an attractive and nicely landscaped and well kept neighborhood at the end of Sylvan Street.  She acknowledged the understanding that for the existing Sylvan Street residents that any increase in the number of houses might be undesirable and the proposed higher density as even more undesirable.  The applicant hopes that the information provided will demonstrate that once completed the new 28-unit development would have little to no negative impact and be a positive addition to Sylvan Street as well as the Town as a whole.  The proposal is for a SF-AHOZ, to allow development of a 6.7 acre site into 28 single-family units compatible with the adjacent single-family neighborhood.  The site would not be subdivided but individual units would be sold encompassing both a single-family house and the yard area around it as part of common interest community.  Owners of the units would be members of a homeowners association which would be responsible for the maintenance (landscaping, mowing, leaf removal) of the grounds of the community.  Ms. Pearson noted that the AHOZ Regulation allows up to six (6) units per acre, or 40 units, adding that the proposal is for four point two (4.2) units per acre, or 28 units.  There are no wetlands, watercourses, or floodplain soils on the subject site.  A maximum of five (5) lots would be permitted if the subject site were developed as a traditional subdivision in the existing R30 and R40 zones.  A Multi-Family Dwelling development, in accordance with Section IX of the Regulations, would permit via special exception in the R30 and R40 zones a maximum density of 26 units, or four (4) units per acre. A Planned Residential Development (also Section IX of the Regulations) would permit a maximum density of 3.75 units per acre.   She explained that the proposed 4.2 units per acre (which is 70% of the density permitted under the AHOZ Regulation) is a reasonable and appropriate density for the subject site.  The subject proposal is not aggressive and is not dissimilar to densities permitted by special exception under other Regulations that could be applied for in connection with a site in the R30 and R40 zones.
Ms. Pearson explained that once an overlay zone is approved for a site, the AHOZ Regulation requires the filing of a site plan and special permit for review by the Commission before any construction takes place.  The technical site development and affordability compliance issues would also be evaluated by Staff and the Town’s legal counsel.   A public hearing is required for special exception review which would allow more public input for the proposed 28-unit development.  Conformance/compliance with the 2016 POCD and the AHOZ Regulations must be determined to be met by the Commission during their review.  Ms. Pearson referred to sections of the POCD that indicate the Town’s commitment to providing a variety of housing types.  The subject proposal is not in conflict with either the POCD or the AHOZ Regulations.  Comments received to date from area residents indicate that the overriding concern appears to be the traffic increase on Sylvan Street and potential impacts on the neighborhood.  The traffic study provided by Mr. Vertucci addresses roadway impacts, finding no degradation in operation or safety.   The Avon Police Chief/Traffic Authority submitted a report noting that they have no issue with the subject proposal and concur with the conclusions of the traffic study prepared by Mr. Vertucci.  The applicant agrees to install fire sprinklers in the proposed units, in accordance with comments/requirements of the Fire Chief and Fire Marshal.  The terms of the deed preserving units for purchase and resale within the AHOZ zone must be reviewed and approved by the Town’s legal counsel, as well as the Commission.   Six (6) of the proposed 28 units would be deed restricted to remain affordable for 30 years.  The price restricted homes would be scattered throughout the proposed development available for purchase on a pro-rata basis with the offer of the market rate units.   The appearance of the price restricted units would not be different than the market rate units, with seamless integration into the development.  The applicant’s experience indicates that there would be no detrimental impact on the value or marketability of the adjacent market units within the subject development.  Ms. Pearson stated that a formula for computing the sales price of price restricted units (80% of median income) has been provided to the Commission, along with her letter to the Commission dated November 14, 2017.   If the subject AHOZ development is approved, a housing affordability plan including sample sales price computation and information on the program administrator would be provided at the second phase of proceedings.  The applicant has received approval from the AWPCA to extend the sewer line from Berta Lane to the site.  An alternative approval from AWPCA was also granted to bring the sewer line in from Sandscreen Road and Industrial Drive providing 13 to 15 homes on the south end of Sylvan Street with the ability to connect to the sewer as soon as the line is constructed for the proposed AHOZ development, should it be approved.   The sewer installation costs would be borne by the applicant (assessment fees between $15K and $20K) providing a value benefit to the applicable properties on Sylvan Street.  The Avon Water Company, via their letter to 
Mr. Mannarino dated August 7, indicates that they would serve the proposal project, providing its requirements are met.  Photographs of a similar development located in South Windsor have been provided; the unit or model types would also be utilized in the subject proposal with additional aesthetic improvements that would create an attractive development with homes that incorporate the design guidelines of the AHOZ Regulations.  The proposed development would not detract in appearance from existing homes on Sylvan Street and the projected sales prices would add value to and not subtract from the property values in the area.  Relative to density concerns, the proximity of a multifamily development that exists to the southeast that has meshed well with this part of Town.  Ms. Pearson concluded by noting that the proposed AHOZ-SF use would not adversely affect the public health, safety, welfare, and property values and asked that the facts, which speak for themselves, be considered as they can clearly support an approval of the subject application. 
Robert Mannarino stated that he is the principal of Mannarino Builders and has been building in the Hartford area for over 40 years.  He indicated that he finds the subject site compatible with the requirements of the AHOZ Regulation.   There are industrial and multifamily uses and cemetery uses nearby; a lot of mixed use in the area.  The site has easy access to Arch Road, Old Farms Road and Route 44.   The AHOZ must be located next to a single-family development, another reason why the subject site is a good fit.  Sylvan Street is a mixture of housing styles (ranches, colonials).   Sewer, water and all utilities are available, there are no wetlands on the site, and there is good access.  The alternative sewer line access approved by the AWPCA (from Sandscreen Road) was investigated due to potential impacts to the existing stonewall and trees between 11 Berta Lane and 17 Berta Lane.  Sewer access from Sandscreen Road would provide 13 to 15 properties on Sylvan Street with a sewer lateral.  The AWPCA also agreed to forfeit any assessment fees (savings of $15K to $20K per house) such that only a connection fee would be required.  Mr. Mannarino indicated that he would waive the connection fee for those homeowners, in accordance with a developer’s agreement.   The parking requirement of 1½ spaces per unit has been met.   The proposed road would be built to Town standards (22 feet wide) and the cul-de-sac would meet bus and emergency requirements.  A detention basin for storm drainage would be located in the northwest corner of the site.  The basin is proposed as dry except after storms when the water would be released slowly over a period of time onto the adjacent site.  Walkout basements are proposed for homes on the west and north sides and garage fronts are located 35 to 40 feet off the road.  The space between each home is anywhere from 22 feet to 27 feet.  A typical house has brick fronts, shakes and front porches, as recommended in the AHOZ Regulations.  Buffer landscaping is provided where needed.  He pointed out that by utilizing the aforementioned alternative sewer plan more trees can be saved keeping a better natural buffer between the houses on Berta Lane and the proposed development.  Two (2) landscaped brick walls are proposed at the entrance.  He noted for the record that the existing home at 73 Sylvan Street is proposed to come down and the rear portion of 17 Berta Lane would be purchased.  
Mr. Mannarino stated that he has produced several common interest communities in the Hartford area that have been very successful; they sell well, are very well manicured, and result in a good fit in all communities.  He confirmed that the proposed road would be private but constructed to Town specifications with the cul-de-sac designed for emergency vehicles and bus turnaround.  Lawn mowing and maintenance as well as snow removal would be taken care of by an association.  Each unit owner would have an exclusive use area (playscapes, gardens, etc.) that would be governed by the association rules.  Each house would have a mail box and trash removal.  The sale price of the affordable units would be close to $350K; the sale price of the market rate units would be somewhere between $425K and $450K.   A similar project done in the last couple of years in South Windsor (40 units with average price of $415K) sold out with little marketing and added value to surrounding neighborhoods.  The proposed houses (four (4) to five (5) different designs and colors) would have full brick fronts with a brick skirt on the garages. All garages would be pushed back from the road.  Shutters and dormers and porches are proposed, in keeping with a New England feel, along with brick walkways with nice landscaping.  He noted that he works hard to ensure a mix up of house designs/colors/details to avoid a monotone look.  The house dimensions would be approximately 50 feet wide and 30 feet deep, with options for a sunroom or three-season room.  He pointed out that the proposed house size is compatible with most of the existing homes on Sylvan Street.   The houses would range from 2,000 SF to 2,500 SF with either three (3) or four (4) bedrooms (one design allows for a first floor bedroom) with 2½ bathrooms, two (2) car garage and full basement, wood flooring, granite kitchen counters, tile bathrooms, in-home sprinkler system, maintenance-free decks, and architectural shingles.   
Mr. Mannarino indicated that he feels he has met the Town’s intent to create a New England community village that the Town can be proud of, adding that this type of development has been very successful.  He explained that the existing homes on Sylvan Street, depending on size and condition, are valued between $250K to $350K.  The subject housing proposal, along with the proposed sewer line, would bring even higher values.  Mr. Mannarino concluded by communicating his belief that the proposal would not only enhance Sylvan Street and be very successful but would also achieve the housing needs of Avon.   
Mark Vertucci addressed/reviewed the traffic study prepared by Fuss & O’Neill, dated November 3, 2017.  He reviewed existing conditions of the site noting that the proposed access driveway would be located a little less than 500 feet north of the cul-de-sac.  Sylvan Street runs north terminating at a stop controlled “T” intersection with Arch Road.  Stevens Street, included in the study, terminates at a stop controlled intersection at Sylvan Street.   Three (3) study area intersections were looked at: 1) site driveway with Sylvan Street; 2) Sylvan Street at Stevens Street; and 3) Sylvan Street at Arch Road.   Traffic counts/turning movements were conducted at each study intersection on October 11, 2017 (normal work and school day) during both morning (7am to 8am) and afternoon (5pm to 6pm) peak periods.  A 24-hour traffic count was also done at Arch Road near Sylvan Street (October 17 and 18) revealing a traffic volume of about 4,000 vehicles per day on Arch Road.  Existing traffic volumes were grown to the design year 2019; the 1.2% per year growth rate was provided by the State DOT.  The Institute of Transportation Engineers (ITE) Manual for single-family detached units projects that the proposed development would generate six (6) entering trips during the morning peak hour and 19 exiting trips and in the afternoon peak hour, 19 entering trips and 11 exiting trips.   Mr. Vertucci indicated that the proposal is a low traffic generator, as would be expected for a residential land use.   A capacity and queue analysis was done at each of the study intersections.  Sylvan Street at Stevens Street currently operates efficiently at a Level of Service (LOS) “A” (low delay) and would continue to do so with the inclusion of the development traffic.  Sylvan Street at Arch Road currently operates at LOS “B” and would continue to operate at this LOS upon inclusion of the development traffic.  Queue analysis revealed minimal intersection approach queues averaging one vehicle length or less during peak hours and remain virtually unchanged with the inclusion of the development traffic.  
Mr. Vertucci reviewed sight distances, both intersection distance and stopping distance at each of the study intersections, as well as the proposed site driveway.  He noted that both the State DOT Highway Design Manual and the national standards contained in ASHTO provide guidance and sight distance requirements based on travel speeds.   He explained that the stopping sight distance, not intersection sight distance, is the controlling design criteria for municipal roadways in the State of CT and is also the Federal Highway Standard (FHWA) for the design of roadways and intersections.  At Sylvan Street at the proposed site driveway, 280 feet of sight distance is required for the posted 25 mph speeds.  The sight distance to the right (south) from the proposed driveway is 340 feet.  The sight distance to the left (north) is 130 feet but recommended clearing and trimming of vegetation would result in an excess of 355 feet, meeting the State DOT criteria for safe egress.  From the Stevens Street approach to Sylvan Street there is 280 feet of sight distance looking to the north (left) and the sight distance to the south (right) is about 70 feet but clearing and trimming of vegetation is again proposed and could result in a sight distance of 425 feet.  At Arch Road, the intersection sight distance from Sylvan Street looking to the west is 390 feet, exceeding the intersection sight distance requirements for a posted speed of 30mph.  He noted, however, that 390 feet falls short of the sight distance requirements for the recorded ATR speeds of 44 mph.  Mr. Vertucci noted that the intersection sight distance is limited by the vertical curvature of Arch Road when looking to the west.  The intersection sight distance from the east is 280 feet and increases to 320 feet when pulled forward to spot where most vehicles stop but is still about 15 feet short of the requirement for the posted speed (335 feet) and significantly short of the requirement for the 42mph reported design speeds.  Sight distance looking to the right (east) is limited by the vertical curvature of the road.  The stopping sight distance on Arch Road (the governing design criteria) is 380 feet for eastbound drivers versus the required 357 feet for the recorded design speeds.  There is 335 feet of stopping sight distance traveling westbound; the requirement is 333 feet.  Mr. Vertucci explained that these requirements are conservative and based on a level graded road, adding that Arch Road has grades that increase as you head towards the Sylvan Street intersection.  The stopping sight distance requirements are less for an upgrade.  Mr. Vertucci communicated his confidence that the requirements are even lower explaining that the numbers provided are conservative in nature.  He indicated that the stopping sight distance measurements confirm that there is sufficient stopping sight distance that exceeds the State DOT criteria and the intersection currently provides safe traffic operations.  
Mr. Vertucci addressed crash data from the Avon Police Department back to 2003.  He noted that for a traffic study crash data is normally only looked back for three (3) years.  There was only one (1) crash in 14 years at the Sylvan Street and Stevens Street intersection.  There were no crashes in 14 years of data relating to a vehicle turning into or out of Sylvan Street from Arch Road.  Arch Road has 4,000 vehicles per day, 28,000 vehicles per week, and 1.4M vehicles per year, and nearly 20M vehicles in 14 years.  The accident rate is zero (0) and there are no accident crash patterns within the study area that were able to be uncovered.  The data clearly supports that the stopping sight distance analysis such that the intersection has operated safely for years and the safety of the intersection operations would not be degraded with a small addition of traffic anticipated from the proposed development.  The proposed development is a low traffic generator; all study intersections all operate efficiently at LOS “A” and “B” and would not be reduced in the proposed build condition.  The proposed clearing of vegetation within the Sylvan Street ROW can result in adequate intersection and stopping sight distances to exceed State DOT criteria for safe egress from both the driveway and intersection.  The measured stopping sight distances at Arch Road exceed State DOT criteria for safe stopping sight distances in both directions for both posted and measured 85th percentile speeds.  Mr. Vertucci stated that the traffic study concludes that the proposed development traffic would not have a significant impact to the safety and efficiency of traffic operations on the adjacent Town road network.  He concluded by reiterating Ms. Pearson’s earlier comments such that both the Town Engineer and the Chief of Police/Traffic Authority concur with the findings of the traffic study.  
Ms. Pearson commented that the facts with regard to the appropriateness of the proposed overlay zone application speak for themselves.  No detriment to the community could be found; traffic is not a concern and has been substantiated by the traffic study as well as the Town’s Traffic Authority.   She also noted that the units would be sprinklered. She commented that it would be difficult to come up with the name of any applicant that has come before the Commission with a proposal that would significantly benefit the residents of Sylvan Street.  The applicant is willing to install a sewer along a route that would benefit others while alleviating any assessment costs for 13 to 15 homeowners on Sylvan Street.  There are many benefits with the proposed application and would not change the existing character of the neighborhood; the general area is already comprised of mixed uses.   There is every reason to support the proposed overlay zone such that the applicant does not see a benefit to the community, or Sylvan Street, by denying the proposal.   Ms. Pearson concluded by offering to answer any questions as well as rebut any negative information received.  
Mr. Armstrong asked about the amount of traffic projected to be added on a 24-hour basis on Arch Road by the proposed 28 units.  
Mr. Vertucci explained that that calculation has not been done but further explained that a 10% correlation between the peak hour volume and the 24-hour volume usually holds, noting that it’s almost exactly 10% on Arch Road today (400 cars in the peak hour vs. 4,000 for 24 hour period).  Projecting out with 25 to 30 trips in the peak hour adds roughly 250 to 300 vehicles per day.  
Ms. Keith commented that the proposal is 28 units for young families and working adults.  It was noted that at the peak time there would be 19 cars and she added that she doesn’t understand how that works when there would be 28 units times two.  
Mr. Vertucci explained that there is one peak hour in the morning (7am to 8am) but further explained that not everyone from all 28 units would leave during the same peak hour.   There are other trips on either side of the “peak” hour.  The projections provided by the ITE Manual are counts taken from dozens of other similar developments located around the country and the numbers are averaged out to produce the rates that have been provided. 
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Vertucci explained that there is a range in the number of bedrooms (typically two (2) to four (4) for single family housing) used for data in the ITE Manual.   

Mr. Gentile commented that the current proposal is for three (3) to four (4) bedrooms and asked how valid the study is as applied to the subject site when a number of 20 trips in the morning and 30 trips in the evening are projected and you’re comparing a mix rather than four (4) bedrooms and four (4) bathrooms.
Mr. Vertucci explained that he looked at the current traffic on Sylvan Street versus what has been projected for the proposal and noted that the information correlates very well to the number of existing homes on Sylvan Street.  He further explained that the rate is a bit higher for what is being projected for the development but added that based on what exists currently, it is a fairly good correlation.  
Mrs. Primeau asked who determined 7am to 8am to be the hour.

Mr. Vertucci explained that ATR data on Arch Road is reviewed and the traffic spike happens in the morning, between 6am and 9am and in the afternoon between 4pm to 6pm.  Turning movements are done during these hours and the highest hour count is analyzed.  
Mrs. Primeau commented that she thinks the morning count should be done from 7am to 9am and from 4pm to 7pm for the evening count, to give the Commission realistic car counts, as some units may have two (2) cars each.
Ms. Keith commented that not everyone in Avon takes the school bus – parents take kids to school and come back and then go to work.   There are also after school activities that make extra trips.   
Mr. Vertucci noted his understanding and reiterated that a 24-hour traffic count was done on Arch Road at Sylvan Street.  The highest hours are the hours that were analyzed (7am to 8am and 5pm to 6pm).   He explained that the highest hour is always analyzed as it represents the worst case scenario adding that it is the industry standard for conducting traffic impact studies.
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Vertucci explained that the study area was not extended to the intersection of Arch Road and Old Farms Road.
Ms. Keith asked if the intersection of Arch Road and Old Farms could be studied noting that there is no light or three-way stop such that turning left in the morning is difficult.
Mr. Vertucci noted that that intersection could be looked at.

Mr. Ladouceur noted his main concern is the intersection of Sylvan Street and Arch Road adding that is it not adequate from a sight distance analysis.  
Mr. Vertucci clarified that it’s not adequate from an intersection sight distance but it is adequate from a stopping sight distance, which is controlling design criteria. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that sight distance s is under his control but stopping sight distance is not within his control putting his safety in someone else’s hands.  
Mr. Vertucci explained that it could be looked at either way, as it goes both ways.  For instance, stopping sight distance has to take into account anytime someone passes a side road and the possibility that someone could pull out in front of them.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that drivers not paying attention can hit drivers that are paying attention or vice versa or if no one is paying attention it doubles the prospect for accidents.  He noted his comments/concerns from the informal presentation that coming west on Arch Road when the sun is setting creates brightness at the crest of the hill such that you cannot see five feet ahead let alone 210 feet or 235 feet or whatever the number was.  He asked if these conditions have been factored into the analysis for the safety of the people who would be leaving and entering the proposed development.   He noted that the police department has provided an opinion but asked if they were privy to the information and observations pointed out and asked if they will they be privy to the comments that will surely come from the public tonight concerning near misses, which he believes he read in some of the correspondence.  He asked how old the State standards are and do they take into account the changes in today’s drivers (distracted drivers, phones texting).   He noted that the development is 30 years old adding that had any of today’s distractions existed back then that the Commission’s take on the Arch Road approach to Sylvan Street.  He asked for supplemental information at the next meeting.
Mr. Vertucci explained that things like snowfall, icy roads and glare from the sun setting are not factored into sight distance criteria from the State DOT or ASHTO.  He pointed out that drivers need to slow down when conditions warrant it; otherwise they are driving recklessly.  He concluded by explaining that the Federal and State standards are for normal driving conditions and do not account for unfavorable road/driving conditions.  
Ms. Keith asked Mr. Vertucci if his expanded report could be available to the Commission before the next meeting to allow time for review.  Mr. Vertucci said yes.  
Mr. Gentile said that he has a rebuttal for counsel’s opening statements regarding the spirit of the housing overlay zone.   She stated that the intent of the overlay zone is to provide for affordable housing and density and therefore the applicant’s development fits.  He noted that it’s not density in a vacuum; it’s density to save open space not consolidation of open space to promote density which this does.  He said from what I understand your application is to apply the overlay zone over this parcel and if we approve that then if the applicant proposes development and it fits we should permit.  It seems like we’ve gone right to building, so I think we’ve gotten a little bit ahead of ourselves on this.  If the spirit of the overlay zone is to promote affordable housing the fact that the applicant has development ability for 6 units, which is the minimum, tells me that I don’t know whether the incentive is there; whether it’s how many units we can get on the parcel that minimally satisfy the Commission.

Ms. Keith commented that when the proposal was presented informally that she may not be the only Commissioner who got the impression that most of the homes would be deed restricted, not six (6) and therefore decisions and recommendations were made on the fact there would be a significant number of deed restricted homes.  She commented that she’s not really sure where the six (6) came from and how that developed.  She noted that she did not hear from the presentation at what the average median income is in Avon and how the formula was developed for the cost of these homes.  She noted that this is a big omission that can be presented at the next meeting.
Attorney Pearson explained that it was definitely indicated at the informal presentation that the application would be submitted to conform to the Town’s Regulation.  The Regulation allows added density; the Regulation allows six (6) units per acre and the subject proposal is four point two (4.2) units per acre.  The additional density is based on providing 20% of the units to be affordable/attainable at 80% of median income.  Twenty percent (20%) of 28 units is just under six (6) units, so we rounded up to six (6) units.   She confirmed that this information was presented informally, adding that that is what is required under the Regulation and that is what is being proposed as part of the submitted application.  The POCD indicated that in 2016 the median income was $115,000 for the Town.  She explained, however, that the affordability was based on the Hartford area median income (less than $115K) which is up to $89,000 for a family of four (4).  Ms. Pearson indicated that specific information will be provided to the Commission.     
Mr. Mannarino explained that the sale price is based on incomes as well as the number of bedrooms; the more bedrooms the higher the income can be.  He noted that he mostly builds four (4) bedrooms ($89,000 x 1.16 = $98,000).   A decent apartment can cost between $1,500 and $1,800; a mortgage payment could be in the $2,000 range.  He further explained that he has done the math and the formulas work but offered to provide additional explanations at the next meeting if need be.  He concluded by noting Ms. Pearson submitted the information in writing.
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s questions, Mr. Mannarino explained that the square footage of the proposed houses is anywhere from 2,000 SF to 2,300 SF with some up to 2,500 SF if a four-season sunroom is added.  Mrs. Primeau commented/asked if the back of house #20 is 11 feet from the property line.  Mr. Mannarino commented that 11 feet would be the closest point, either a deck or a sunroom.  He noted that house #20 is the property owner who is selling the rear portion of their property; they are in support of the proposal.  Mrs. Primeau commented that it’s still 11 feet and he may not be the property owner forever.  Mr. Mannarino acknowledged that to be true.   Mrs. Primeau commented that she sees 10 feet to either a lot line or something else.  She commented that there is 20 feet between buildings from stretching and also noted that there is 10 feet on house #23 on one side and less than 10 feet on the other side.  She asked if the houses are going to be 20 feet.  Mr. Mannarino referenced other cluster developments in Town with exclusive use areas noting that his proposed development would have homes located anywhere from 22 to 27 feet apart (as noted in his presentation).  He noted that it depends on the house model, which is anywhere from 40 to 50 feet wide.   He clarified that there are no lots, there are exclusive use areas; it’s a common interest community.  Mrs. Primeau commented that the houses are just lined up.  Mr. Mannarino agreed noting that that is the proposal, adding that it may not be desirable to Mrs. Primeau.
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Mannarino confirmed that there would be a homeowner’s association with fees.

Ms. Keith commented that some of the illustrations are deceiving relative to distances between homes.  
Mr. Mannarino explained that he provided live streetscapes and did not use the aforementioned illustrations to show the distance between houses.  He confirmed that it was not his intent to be deceiving.  Relative to how distances between houses are determined, he explained that his proposal has been presented.  If the application is approved, house distances is something that could be added to the process by the Commission.  He further explained that there is no guideline in the Regulation and therefore created something that has worked in other areas.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Mannarino confirmed that each unit would have a two-car garage with 1½ parking spaces (per the Regulations) but explained that there would room for at least two (2) cars in the driveway and most likely almost four (4) on every property.   He explained that trees have to be cleared in order to build housing with the density permitted by the Regulation.  He further explained that it’s dangerous to have big trees near houses but noted that there would be areas where no clearing would take place (rear yards).  Mr. Mannarino addressed site disruption explaining that about 2,500 to 3,000 CYs would be needed to be trucked in (Monday through Friday during work hours) to meet cuts and fills.  He noted that he would comply with all Town Ordinances regarding permitted hours of construction, adding that he works in neighborhoods all the time and is very respectful.  The project is expected to take 24 months in total; the biggest disruption would be sewer installation. 
Mrs. Primeau commented that no driveways have turnarounds; all cars would back out into the private road; this is a safety concern.  There are five (5) houses in the cul-de-sac.  She commented that no one owns the land there so there is no difference between the proposed development and a PUD, other than additional density.

Mr. Mannarino concurred that there is no difference between a common interest community and a planned unit development.   He explained that it is very typical for front-loaded garages to not have turnaround areas.  He indicated that this is another example of an item that the Commission has discretion over and can provide comments for.

Mrs. Harrop commented that the development proposes three (3) and four (4) bedroom units and asked what the increase in the number of children is expected to be. 

Mr. Mannarino explained that he does not have statistics on everything but noted that in his recently completed communities that newborns are common and two (2) children but it is not common to see three (3) children anymore.   It is rare to have families buying these homes that have high school-age students unless they’re downsizing.   He noted that single people also buy these types of homes.  

In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Mannarino explained that a potential buyer would not be allowed to build a larger house on a smaller area because he controls everything and owns the property.   He noted that changes to the separating distances are not an option.  
Mr. Armstrong referenced a document submitted by the neighbors asking Ms. Pearson to address and provide answers to Items A-I on Page 7.     
Ms. Pearson noted her understanding and agreement.

In response to Mr. Gentile’s questions, Mr. Mannarino stated that he has done about five (5) affordable housing developments since 1991.  He explained that normally the affordable units are built on spec rather than custom because requests tend to go outside the box very quickly.  He further explained that he builds true to what he has represented because he has to report to the housing authority.  Depending on sales, the affordable units are typically started halfway through the project but confirmed that the locations are always identified in the beginning such that they can be dispersed throughout the project. 
Ms. Keith opened the hearing for public comment.

Brianna Kuharski, 80 Sylvan Street, referenced the 2016 POCD noting that the 34 locations listed for potentially appropriate cluster developments are all located on or have access to arterial streets; none are on cul-de-sacs.  No parcels on Sylvan Street or Berta Lane were listed as potential cluster sites; the proposed AHOZ development is inappropriate in the subject location.  The AHOZ Regulation needs to be revised for clarification and specification to avoid spot zoning locations in Town.  The Commission should halt any current and future proposals for AHOZ until such time that the Regulation is revised.       
Maryann Montano, 39 Jackson Street, noted that her family has lived in the area for 50 years and has become knowledgeable with the wildlife (deer, bear) that use the nearby wooded areas as a sanctuary.   She noted her family’s concerns with the detrimental impacts that the proposed development would have on the wildlife.  She commented that the land being proposed for development is considered to be a corridor for wildlife and asked if consideration has been given in this regard.  The proposed development would drive the animals into the neighborhoods creating safety issues for residents as well as environmental impacts to residents, plants and animals (pollution, contaminants, trash, artificial lighting).  She noted concerns over standing water relative to the proposed drywell.  She commented that the issues would not be the same if development occurred under the existing zoning versus 28 units on a six-acre area.  She commented that the soils report noted that there are no vernal pools on the subject property or on properties near the cemeteries.  She noted that there is an active stream for wildlife that begins in her backyard and continues into the woods near the subject site.  She concluded by reporting that long before the AHOZ Regulation was approved her family was frequently approached by one of the parties included in this plan.  She noted that he would wait on the road waiting for them to come home and then communicate his intentions for development in a harassing and intimidating manner.  She noted that he was asked many times to leave the property but kept trespassing and brought large machinery onto private property without permission. She concluded by noting that this behavior raises huge concerns about the integrity of the project and if approved puts other residents in jeopardy of this type of treatment.  Ms. Montano confirmed that the aforementioned person was not Mr. Mannarino.
Jim McGarrah, 10 Sylvan Street, commented about a procedural defect regarding one of the owners on the application such that that owner’s portion of the application cannot rightfully be before the Commission. He addressed application content noting that he has consulted legal counsel relative to this application.  The owner of 77 Sylvan Street is Whispering Woods and Subdividers, LLC; he noted that the LLC was dissolved in May 2016 and has not been reinstated.  The subject application was not initiated by the LLC prior to its dissolution and therefore has no standing to apply for a zone change; the subject proposal requires 77 Sylvan Street, owned by the LLC and doesn’t work without it.   The proposed development would be valued at $10M-$12M and a substantial part would be developer profit.   The proposed zone change would have a great negative impact on existing residences as the density of buildings is a major issue.  The Commission has received written concerns from neighbors for things such as traffic safety, drainage and environmental issues, risks to wells and septic, school bus access, and problems from construction of a new road where a road was never intended all which would create a substantial reduction in the quiet neighborhood currently enjoyed.  He noted that the application does not show in entirety how it would comply with the AHOZ Regulation; it does not explain implied variances from existing Town Regulations for a major development.  He noted that one Commissioner noted problems with setbacks (11 and 10 foot differences) adding that if the subject proposal is granted there would be a special development right for each lot, which is different from most development plans that have a common owner.  The rights for the zone change would run with each lot whether or not each owner seeks coordinated development; this is a type of spot zoning and detrimental to surrounding properties.  There is no time limit for submission of the site plan and the Commission could be forced into agreeing to variances and other elements that were already approved with the zone change.  The zone change creates uncertainty and vagueness being against the best interests of the Town and the surrounding properties.  The application should indicate any deviations from underlying zoning regulations so that the impact can be fully evaluated.  The Commission won’t be able to change any variances if the zone change is approved.  He noted that the element of special permitting is ignored if the zone change is approved as it has been applied for.  Until an exact sewer location is chosen the impact cannot be evaluated and there also needs to be a decision on whether the road would be public or private.  There is not enough substantive information available for the Commission to make a decision.  The burden is on the applicant to show compliance with the Regulation; this application doesn’t meet the burden.  The existing zone may permit the construction of four (4) or five (5) houses but to achieve the gross project value equal to that of 28 houses under the zone change the price of six (6) houses would need to be between $1.6M and $2M each.  The market in the subject location would not support that price range so the owners/developer are proposing a zone change to build four to five times as many houses to reach the same profit.  Mr. McGarrah concluded by noting that that is not a goal of the Regulation and arguably an abuse that should not be permitted by the Commission.

Mr. Armstrong asked Mr. McGarrah to provide to Mr. Peck, in writing, the items that need to be decided upon with certainty.   Mr. McGarrah noted his understanding and agreement.
Tracy Bach, 32 Sylvan Street, commented that Sylvan is a quiet street with modestly sized houses; a good place for mothers with small children.  It’s a tightly knit neighborhood will little turnover.   She noted that she rebuilt her house with the same floor plan in keeping with the established neighborhood.  There are Town rules (setbacks, zoning guidelines) in place to protect the neighborhood from changing into something it wasn’t designed to be.  The subject proposal would change everything about Sylvan Street; the quiet nature of the area would go away as well as the bears and the increased traffic would create safety issues for children.  She concluded by asking the Commission to consider all the ramifications (burden on schools, loss of trees and wildlife) the subject proposal would have on Sylvan Street and the entire Town.

Kate Davis, 18 Stevens Street, commented that school buses cannot go on private roads.  She noted her concerns for impact to the area wildlife from the proposed AHOZ development, adding that she worked for a decade as a wildlife rehabilitator and veterinary technician and also has worked with wildlife outreach programs, helping humans coexist with wildlife.  She noted that the proposed zone change and clear cutting of the land would have huge negative impacts on the wildlife in the area leading to a much higher chance of dangerous interactions between humans and wildlife.  She reiterated her concerns and asked that the data from the DEEP also be investigated.
In response to a question from the audience, Mr. Peck explained that the Commission must render a decision 65 days after the close of the public hearing, unless the applicant grants an extension.  If the hearing is closed at the next meeting (December 19), the Commission could render a decision that night.   He urged anyone that cannot attend the December 19 meeting to forward their comments to him to pass along to the Commission.

Ms. Pearson asked that anyone requesting responses to please submit their comments/questions to the Planning office within the next two weeks to allow the applicant’s time to prepare responses for the next meeting, scheduled for December 19. 
In response to questions from the audience, Ms. Pearson explained that she represents the applicant, Mannarino Builders Inc.
Kevin Walsh, 31 Sylvan Street, noted that he lives on a blind corner with no line of sight at his driveway.   He asked where the runoff water would be released and eventually end up, noting his concerns that he lives downhill from the proposed development site.  He commented that there is a dry stream running through his backyard that impacts lower houses on the backside of Stevens Street.  He noted that his family loves their quiet neighborhood adding that the proposed development and added traffic would ruin the neighborhood.  He commented that he would be ok with five (5) houses, as that would be allowed by current zoning, but 28 houses is clear cutting and building a parking lot.  He noted that there would be no place for children to play or a place to put snow and asked how 56 cars could fit on 7 acres.  There would be a lot of kids living in the development and the school buses would have to turn around on Sylvan Street.
Dana Steele, PE, addressed the storm water detention basin noting that it is proposed in the northwest corner of the site, which slopes from east to west draining to the cemetery. He explained that current drainage patterns cannot be changed and there cannot be an increase in runoff.  The only time water would leave the site is during extreme storm events, just as exists today.  Low impact development (LID) techniques (i.e., roof infiltration/retention) would be implemented, as the soils on the site would support that resulting in water going back into the ground reducing the amount of water that would even reach the aforementioned storm water detention basin.  
Jeanene Violante, 120 Tamara Circle, commented that deer strikes are going to increase when they are pushed out into the road and safety decreases because buses cannot stop.  She commented that the houses in Fairway Ridge are not selling because the area was clear cut.  She commented that people tend to stay in Avon once they locate here adding that the proposed development would be more than 56 cars once the children grow up and have their own cars.
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4848 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received unanimous approval.
The public hearing portion of the meeting was closed.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING  
NEW APPLICATIONS

App. #4849 - Path LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for 30’ x 30’ addition to existing building, 40 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500040, in a CPA Zone   
At the applicant’s request, Mr. Cappello motioned to table App. #4849 to the December 19 meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval. 

Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider applications for approval.  Mr. Ladouceur seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   
App. #4845 - 3/9 Waterville Realty, LLC, owner, LCR Interiors, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b (1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 3 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500003, in a CPA Zone
Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve App. #4845 subject to the following condition:
1.
The approved detached identification sign shall be located on private property and not within the State Right-of-Way. 

Mrs. Harrop seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.
OUTSTANDING APPLICATIONS

App. #4842 -   Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI. C.3.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221, in a CR Zone     
App. #4843 -
Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221 in a CR Zone  

Mr. Peck explained that he provided the Commission a summary of all items discussed at the public hearing such as parking, coverage, landscape buffering, abutting property use or non use, and traffic and access issues.  He noted that he also included all comments from Town Staff (Police, Fire, and Engineering).  He further explained that should the Commission decide to approve the application, recommendations are listed but noted that the Commission may have comments and/or suggestions for changes.       
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the applicant was very responsive to the Commission’s requests and suggestions (i.e, parking arrangements and cut through/access).  There were many items discussed over several meetings and the summary provided is a good list of the high points. 
Mr. Armstrong pointed out some minor typographical errors. He noted that relative to the Commission’s findings, Item 4 (waive-able landscape buffering, side yard requirements) should include sections 3 through 7, rather than sections 5 through 7.   The applicant’s attorney raised other arguments as to why there should be a waiver and special considerations given due to the narrowness of the site, the existence of a water line, and the adaptive reuse of the existing buildings.   
After some discussion, the Commission agreed to add a condition of approval requiring a sidewalk be constructed along the subject property frontage at such time (in the future) when the former Dakota property (225 West Main) is redeveloped. 

Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve Apps. #4842-43 subject to the language contained in a memo to the Commission, dated November 13, 2017, as discussed and modified as follows:  
WHEREAS, the Commission finds the following specific site plan issues are necessary to discuss and decide as part of the Commission’s action on this matter in addition to a finding as to compliance with all applicable zoning regulations.
1.  Parking: Requested relief from most restrictive regulation as may be permitted by the Commission upon showing of evidence allowing the regulation alternative as specified in Section VII. B. Parking regulations. This regulation states:
“The additional 10 spaces/1,000 square feet requirement may be temporarily or permanently deferred in whole or in part by the Commission upon a finding that additional parking is not needed.”
2.  Coverage: Requested relief from most restrictive requirement in order to provide for required parking as permitted by regulation in accordance with Section VI. C.

3.  Landscape Buffering: Requested relief from regulation as permitted by regulation Section VII. A. 

4.  Abutting property use/non-use/abandonment of existing structure. This issue arises out of testimony provided by the applicant and the abutting property owner and relates to adequate buffering from existing permitted uses and an abutting nonconforming residential use.

5.  Traffic concerns and vehicular access to and egress from the subject site, and

WHEREAS, the Commission notes the following Staff comments received include:

     a.   Fire Marshal: 

1.  The restaurant building will be protected by a fire sprinkler system and a fire alarm system. This note is shown on the submitted plan.

2.  The building will be required to have a knox box for the fire alarm system.

3.  Fire hydrant to be located near the proposed parking lot where it is accessible to Fire Department.

b.  Farmington Valley Health Department:

1.  The existing well must be properly abandoned by a licensed well driller, or if the well is not going to be abandoned, FVHD must be consulted for specific details.  

c.  Engineering Department:

1.  Engineering has reviewed the plans and storm drainage calculations provided. The design engineer used a conservative design for the storm drainage. Engineering believes the design will function properly as designed.

2.  It appears that the design intent is to tie into the existing State drainage system on Route 44. The applicant will need review and approval by CT DOT to accomplish this connection. This note is shown on the submitted plans. 

3.  The requirements of the Avon WPCA are to be met with regard to any sewer requirements, and

WHEREAS, after hearing all testimony and after reviewing all submissions, the Commission finds the following: 

1. The subject application #4842 Special Exception for a Class III restaurant as permitted in Section VI. C. of the Avon Zoning Regulations at 221 West Main has been discussed over several public sessions as to all aspects of the application. The Commission finds the application meets the  Special Exception regulation requirements as follows:

a. The applicant has provided a detailed narrative dated October 12, 2017 as to compliance with the Special Exception regulation requirements. The Commission finds this narrative acceptable specifically as to Section VIII. Special Exception Criteria, A through I, and

b. The application narrative dated July 6, 2017 also outlines and updates the applicant’s proposal. The Commission finds this narrative in line with the Commission’s finding o acceptability as to the Special Exception application presented and modified as shown on the received plans, and

WHEREAS, with regard to the five (5) above noted site plan items the Commission finds the following:

2. With regard to required parking: 

a.  The applicant has submitted adequate data and proof of sufficient parking on the site as proposed, including in a memo dated August 7, 2017 from David Whitney, Consulting Engineer, and has shown that similar restaurants in Avon have operated adequately with similar or less parking in Avon therefore the discretionary parking which may be required by the Commission if needed is not required in this case based on the specific evidence provided by the applicant. The applicable regulation allows the Commission to delay or not require the additional parking upon a finding that it is not necessary, and

b.  In addition, the applicant has also reduced the number of seats in the restaurant to even further comply with the intent of the applicable parking requirements, and 

3. With regard to site coverage: 
 a.  The maximum coverage requirement of 25% is met by this application. Part of the existing building will be removed as shown on the submitted plan dated June 28, 2017. The building coverage will be reduced from 19.70% to 17.12%. In addition, pervious pavement (pavers) are being proposed as shown on the site layout and improvements plan and are required to be installed as part of this approval to further improve site stormwater management. The pavers will additionally help in managing the stormwater which falls on the site. 

 b. Impervious area requirements are essentially met by a combination of the following:

1) The existing lot is deficient with regard to landscaped area. The existing condition is being significantly improved with the implementation of the submitted Planting Plan by Ashbaugh Design Group dated October 15, 
2017, and

2) Impervious area impacts are further mitigated by implementation of 


significant areas of pervious pavers for walkways and parking lot areas. 

These are to be implemented at least in the areas as shown as part of any 

Commission approval.

3) The Commission finds the requirements for the needed Special Exception 

for impervious area are met by the submitted plans and by the above 


requirements.

4) The Commission also finds that the requirements for the needed Special 

Exception Requirements for Landscaped Area are met by the plans 


submitted based on the overage amount and excellence of landscaping 


design shown on the submitted plans. Installation of these plantings is 


required as part of any Commission approval. 

4. With regard landscape buffering:

a.   Section VII. A. The applicant proposes to erect an 8 foot fence at the rear of the property and wrapping around the eastern edge of the property approximately ½ way up the eastern property line in order to provide separation from existing residential uses to the south. This fence will also provide effective protection for the building to the southeast rear corner of the subject site. 

b. The applicant proposes extensive plantings in the rear of the property to 


protect and buffer the existing abutting residential use.  While the property 

owner to the southeast has requested a “B” bufferyard in this area, the 


Commission after significant deliberation finds the amount of plantings 


unnecessary for several reasons including:

1) The Commission finds that the proposed fencing, proposed 





plantings and the existing vegetation on the abutting property 




meets the letter and intent of Article VII. A. Sections 3-7 covering 




Landscape Buffer Requirements, Existing Vegetation and 





Variations to Landscape Requirements, and

2) The Commission specifically finds the abutting property owner’s 




claim of a nonconforming residential use is not being challenged 




by this Commission or this action. However, the Commission does 




find on the abutting Olson site is a long vacant, structure which is 




in very poor condition. This structure is currently surrounded by 




heavy dense vegetation growth which makes the structure not 




visible from the street or the abutting properties. The existing 




dense vegetative growth further provides screening in addition to 




the fencing and screening provided by the applicant. The 





Commission is also aware and the owner acknowledges, the 




residential Olson property was recently offered for sale as a 




commercial property. In order to make this finding The 





Commission is not making a finding of abandonment, which under 



CT Statutes, is primarily a matter of intent of the owner. However 




after deliberation, the Commission finds the nonconforming vacant 



structure is adequately protected by both existing and proposed 




screening and fencing proposed as part of this application, and

3) Finally with respect to the requirements and authority granted to 




the Commission under Section VII. A. 5.c. Side and Rear Yards, 




the Commission finds the following wording applicable:

“These side and rear yard buffer requirements may be reduced or waived at the discretion of the Commission when warranted by special conditions.  The Commission shall determine which type of bufferyard within each category shall be used upon a review of the site design, topography, and existing vegetation in lieu of part or all of the bufferyard requirements.” 
The Commission also notes the specific special conditions as enumerated by the applicant’s Counsel for this property as follows: The existence of the waterline easement in the southeastern side yard;  The adaptive reuse of the existing building; the narrow shape of the existing property, and

The Commission finds based on the above regulation wording, existence of the noted special conditions and the physical conditions found in the field that based upon existing and proposed screening, and fencing that proposed buffering and screening as shown on the applicant’s current site plan are adequate for protection of the existing vacant structure, and 

5. With regard to the abutting Olsen property non-use/abandonment: The Commission makes no determination as to the intent to abandon the existing long vacant structure at 211 West Main Street owner by Olsen. However it does find the proposed screening and fencing and the existing vegetation in place provides more than adequate buffering. It is also noted that the lighting plan submitted with the application shows no light trespass on the abutting Olsen property. These facts further strengthen the finding that the proposed use for a Class III restaurant will not have an adverse impact on the Olsen property, and

6. With regard to traffic and site access: 

a. The Commission finds based in part on comments from the Local Traffic Authority that no additional adverse impact with regard to traffic will result from this application. A review of the traffic accident records and LTA comments from the Chief of Police dated July 10, 2017 for this specific area shows no heightened or unusual accident rate in this area. Nor would it be expected as a result of this application’s proposed use. In addition the residents claim of a decrease in public safety from vehicles using the existing “cut through” from the abutting Dakota site (on the west ) to the Big Y store parking lot is not borne out due to the fact that the subject property and the Dakota property are not connected. In addition,  any future “cut through” proposed between the subject site and the Dakota site and the Big Y parking lot would only serve to improve not worsen, vehicle safety in the area, and
b. The Commission also takes note of the applicant’s agreement to the proposed future access cross easements between abutting properties to the east and west of the subject property. These are to be installed and properly documented when and if agreement with the abutting property owner can be achieved. These easements are encouraged in order to promote off road internal circulation in order to promote increased road safety. This has historically been the Commission’s policy. It finds this aspect of the proposal acceptable and desirable, and 

c. The Commission also takes special note of the comments made regarding traffic 


volume and congestion in the area of this specific site and finds the following:

1) While the traffic volume is the same for this property as it is for others in 


 the general area at times of peak hour traffic, the site is currently zoned 


and approved for other retail and office uses, and

2) Based on testimony presented, it is very likely that the heaviest traffic 


volume for the proposed restaurant will be slightly off the peak as 



compared to morning and afternoon peak hour commuting traffic 



generation on West Main Street, and 

3)  Traffic controls in the area of the nearby shopping center and the traffic 

 light at the east end of Lawrence Avenue currently provide some measure 
 of traffic control if motorists will  use them and obey those signals. The 

 local traffic authority has been asked to review the possibility for another traffic signal in this area and has been advised that warrants do not justify another signal at this time, and

4)  Based on the above findings and representations made the applicant will 


 work with the CT DOT to the extent necessary to design and implement 


 adequate access and egress from the subject site to the satisfaction of the 


 DOT. 

7. Regarding staff comments. The Commission requires that the above departmental staff comments are made part of this approval and shall be complied with as directed by Town Staff, and 

8. The Commission, as part of this approval, requires that the applicant agree and indicate such agreement by a note on the site plan, to construct a proper sidewalk along the front of the property which design will be reviewed and approved by Town Staff, when approval for the abutting Dakota property in made in the future.
THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that Application 4842, Fred and Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Special Exceptions under Section VI.C.3.b of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221, in a CR Zone, and

Application #4843, Fred and Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221 in a CR Zone are hereby approved with the stipulations as noted above.

Mrs. Harrop seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.
OTHER BUSINESS

Status update of Village Center Plans 
Mr. Peck addressed earth removal explaining that the original amount to be removed was a little more than 131K CYs noting that the amount actually removed is 117K CYs, a difference of 14K CY difference.  The Town Engineer asked for a map to show where the grades were supposed to be and where they are in excess and slightly below; he noted that this map was provided to the Commission.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck explained that he does not have information relative to the time frame of when the removal of 117K CYs started and ended.  He further explained that it is hard to determine because the removal stopped for a period of four (4) months. (i.e., the actual start date of earth being removed is different than the date the removal was approved).  Mr. Ladouceur commented that he’s always been interested in the number of trucks per day.  Mr. Peck noted his understanding adding that the number of trucks was significant in terms of daily operations. 
Mr. Peck explained that the peer review consultants have been meeting periodically with the design professional from the developer’s group; Phase One now extends into the Brownstone area and includes a newer central entrance into the entire development (at Ensign Drive at Route 44).   He further explained that this change better connects the Village Center with the Town Hall complex and Route 44.  This change also creates a better presence/entrance while also better integrating and recognizing the importance of the Brownstones as part of the Village Center that did not exist before.  It takes advantage of Nod Brook and the opportunities for a river walk component.  The heart of the center, the intersection of Main Street and North Main Street, is now more defined.  He noted that the possibility of a small park with public performance spaces is still part of the plan, even stronger than before.  Rather than a single central green the changes propose a sequence of different spaces with a variety of civic functions that build off the existing Town Green.   He explained that the area behind the existing Farmington Valley Arts Center is a possibility for an outdoor theater for informal performances.  
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Peck explained that there would be two (2) access points to the development; one from Route 44 at Climax Road and one where Ensign Drive at Route 44 currently exists (entrance to Avon Park North).  He noted that the Ensign Drive access would be enhanced.   
Mr. Gentile commented that there’s a left-turn lane at Climax Road but no left-turn lane at Ensign Drive.  Mr. Peck noted his understanding and agreement explaining that sometime soon there should be a much better graphic available for the whole project.  
Mr. Peck continued his update noting that modifications to the overall plan have been made in response to input/comments from the US Army Corps and DEEP.   The Phase One project area would include street infrastructure enhancements surrounding the signalized intersection of Ensign Drive and Route 44.  He concluded by noting that the design is making significant progress such that it is starting to feel more like a “village”, as has been discussed for a longtime.   
Robert Meyers addressed the timeline moving forward explaining that the peer review consultants have essentially signed off on the new design, to be presented at the next meeting.  Applications may still be submitted in April 2018 but added that the first round of approvals (Phase One) would include more items.  The applicant has agreed to build 24 parking spaces behind the Town Hall (Buildings 6 and 7) and also to relocate the trail and get it out of the parking lot.  He indicated that construction would start in several weeks and added that dirt must be removed (for both parking spaces construction and trail relocation).  He explained that the dirt to be removed belongs to the Town and noted that the Town Engineer and Director of Public Works want to keep the dirt.  He recommended that the Commission delegate to Town Staff (Director of Planning and Town Engineer) how and where the dirt gets moved and stored on Town property.  He added that he doesn’t have information relative to the number of cubic yards needed to be removed.
Mr. Peck explained that it’s not a lot of dirt and vegetation material to be removed but clarified that it’s the area (bank/berm) located behind Buildings 6 and 7 at the Town Hall.  
In response to questions about the location of the big rock, Mr. Meyers explained that the applicant is willing to move it but only once, wherever the Commission/Town chooses.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11pm.

Linda Sadlon, Clerk, PZC

Planning and Community Development 
LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on November 14, 2017, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4842 -   Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI. C.3.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221, in a CR Zone     APPROVED with Conditions

App. #4843 -
Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221 in a CR Zone  APPROVED with Conditions

App. #4845 -
3/9 Waterville Realty, LLC, owner, LCR Interiors, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b (1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 3 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500003, in a CPA Zone   Approved

Dated at Avon this 15th day of November, 2017.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair

